Friends of Darwen Cemetery 1st Annual General Meeting Report 2010/11

Wednesday 23rd March 2011 – Bolton Road URC at 7pm.

From the inception of Friends of Darwen Cemetery (FODC) to date it has been a whirlwind year and before I give a brief guide to our objectives set and achieved, may I start by thanking everyone for such commitment, enthusiasm, passion and sheer power of community life.

FODC started when I was elected Ward Councillor of Whitehall, I really wanted to highlight a project which could be developed and enhanced over the years – that was the Cemetery which over time has been so badly neglected.

Setting up a rough steering group we evolved into the FODC as we now know it.
After much discussion the steering group decided to hold a public meeting and take things forward.  Asking the opinions of residents and giving indication of aims and objectives, we then began this incredible journey of achievement and success.

Our objectives set, we then began to invite a variety of organisations to help – so let us review just what you, the residents of Whitehall and further afield have succeeded in achieving in just ONE YEAR.

Administration
Achieved constitution, management structure and public consultations, child protection, health and safety and risk assessment policies and are registered with BwD CVS and other agencies.  We have limited liability insurance.
The management team met bi-monthly and the public quarterly.

Working Parties

Meeting from spring 2010 right through the summer we targeted section C for tidying up, removing rubbish, cutting back the rhodi’s and most important re erecting 80 headstones.  Volunteers replanted the round garden area near section C and re pointing, planting and tidying up the Ashton Family Grave.

Many sunken graves around the cemetery have been filled in with chippings and soil. Curbs cleared and paths made more useable.

Now we are working on Section B – the oldest part of the Cemetery – ready for the 150th Anniversary of the opening of the Cemetery.  Paths cleared with the help of the Payback team and working party volunteers.  Graves cut back of unwanted foliage and the whole area opened up once again for flowers, trees and the wild life to flourish.
We now have to find the funding for the re erection of the headstones and be ready for June 2nd the actual date of the opening 150 years ago.

History and cultural developments

Over the year a number of volunteers have developed a heritage trail and highlighted significant graves around the cemetery – we published a booklet and much of the information is on the FODC web site.

This is an ongoing project and we thank all the researchers both near and far for contributing to this important part of Darwen’s cultural heritage.

We transcribed over 40 years of written cemetery records and look forward to them being published in a satisfactory way for public use.  Only 110 more years to go!  Over 25 volunteers have given time to support this project.
Environment development

We received £10k from ‘Awards for All’ Lottery funding to develop the Memorial Garden off Lark Street which will involve residents, children from local schools and long term unemployed people.

Surveys and consultations have been completed to record wild life and we look forward to wild flowers, bedding plants, newly planted trees and animals thriving in the next few months.

FODC have worked with local schools and youth organisations to plant spring bulbs in various parts of the cemetery as well as tree planting donated by local organisations.
With the magnificent support of Brent Stevenson we are developing the Ashes Memorial Garden close to Section C and work on this will start shortly.

Adopt a grave – War Memorials
The Cemetery has over 90 Commonwealth War Graves including a Cross of Sacrifice and over the last 12 months volunteers have recorded them all and introduced the ‘Adopt a Grave’ scheme.

Local schools, both primary and high, local youth organisations, including Sea Cadets and Scouts, have become involved.  In addition to this many individuals have adopted a grave and now you will see carefully tendered graves – instead of neglect.  We now show respect and we are highly delighted that the Commonwealth War Graves Commission has paid tribute to our work.

Leading up to Remembrance Day 2010 – volunteers flagged and marked the graves and during two moving Rememberance Services children and young people laid poppies on each grave with the help of veterans from the RBL.
Our work of the ‘Adopt a Grave’ scheme continues as we still need to repair 10 family graves and develop the research for each one which will appear on the web site.
The Youth

We are delighted to have young members of the FODC and thank teachers and youth leaders for encouraging them to take part.

During the year the FODC gave a presentation at DACA to recruit young students to take part and DACA are now involved in the Civic Society Photo Contest.  Darwen Vale High School has recently become members and we look forward to working with the students.
During the week many of the local primary schools visit the cemetery to tend graves and admire the work that has taken place.

Awards

In December the FODC were awarded a Civic Pride Award and last year we were awarded £1k from BwD ‘Cash in the Community’.

Both Darwen Town Council and Darwen Neighbourhood Board awarded us grants for our work, especially to re erect the headstones on Section C.
External relationships

FODC have now many partners, especially BwD BC and we thank all sponsors and companies for support and encouragement.  Even our MP Jake Berry came to see us.
PR and publicity

The web site is simply outstanding and has had 5,500 hits over the year.  Leaflets have been printed and do buy a copy of the Walk in Footsteps booklet for the heritage trail.

We attended Darwen Gala, DACA and Darwen Leisure Centre to offer opportunities to members of the community to donate and volunteer.
The Future

150th Anniversary is reached on June 2nd and plans are in hand to celebrate this occasion with Exhibitions at Darwen Library, the Civic Society Photo Competition, a Dinner at Whitehall Country Club and a Family Party at Bolton Road Unted Reformed Church.
Both Memorial and Nature gardens will be fully under way in summer 2011.

BwD is in negotiations with us to take on some maintenance work and we look forward to further development.
Funding still proves challenging and we now look to short, medium and long term plans to re-erect the headstones and other important issues of roads, paths, gates, in perpetuity graves, seating, dog fouling, trees, mowing, strimming, planting and shrub management  – anticipating that over £500,000 is needed to complete this over a five year plan.

We will shortly be applying for English Heritage status and The Green Flag Kite mark plus gaining Charity Commission status as a registered charity.  Some slight changes to the Management structure and constitution will have to be adopted.

We hope to find ways of securing funding from Friends, Patrons and small and larger funding opportunities.
We welcome the partnership of PayBack and Four Seasons in supporting the ongoing maintenance of the cemetery.

We hope to encourage more volunteers from the local community, schools, companies and other agencies to help with the ongoing improvements and will continue to development the web site and researching the history, heritage and diversity of the cemetery – opening up the cemetery to its former glory.
Finally a BIG THANK YOU TO EVERYONE for our achievement in just 12 months.  Look forward to your continued support in the next few years to achieve our five year vision.

John East,

Chair FODC
March 2011
